



BOROUGH OF KETTERING

LICENSING COMMITTEE

Meeting held – 29th July 2015
Present:
Councillor Margaret Talbot (Chair)


Councillors Jenny Henson, Mary Malin, Alan Mills, David Soans and Derek Zanger
Observing: 
Councillors Duncan Bain, James Burton, Anne Lee and Karl Sumpter 

Also Present:
Geoff Hollands (Legal Services)

Russ Howell (Health Services Manager- KBC)
David Pope (Committee Administrator)

15.LC.01
APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Councillors Linda Adams and Greg Titcombe.
15.LC.02
MATTERS OF URGENCY

None

15.LC.03
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Jenny Henson declared a personal interest as a user of taxis within the district.
15.LC.04
REVIEW OF SEAT DIMENSIONS POLICY FOR HACKNEY CARRIAGES AND PRIVATE HIRE VEHICLES (A1)
The Health Services Manager attended the meeting and submitted a report which sought the Committee’s decision regarding the adoption of a new Seat Dimension Policy for Hackney Carriages and Private Hire Vehicles. 

Five members of the public registered their intention to address the committee and make representations in relation to agenda item A1.
The Health Services Manager advised the Committee that KBC was the Licensing Authority for Private Hire and Hackney Carriage vehicles for the district. Legislation for both vehicle types allowed KBC to add conditions in relation to licenced vehicles to ensure they met the standards expected by the authority. 

Following issues that arose at the end of 2014 relating to seat dimensions, legal advice had been sought which advised that a new seat dimension policy was required. A consultation on the proposed policy had been undertaken between 26th January and 27th February 2015, with all taxi operators contacted in writing, with the draft policy publically available on KBC’s website. 
Previously, the authority had used a seat dimension of 406.9mm (16 inches) per person, with the proposed policy seeking a smaller minimum dimension of 400mm at the narrowest point of the seat. The meeting heard that 400mm was standard within taxi licensing and was referred to in case law. It was not proposed to refuse a licence to vehicles not meeting the standard, but instead limiting the number of passengers a vehicle could carry to the number of seats whose dimensions met the proposed policy. 
The Health Services Manager clarified that bench seating had not been included as part of the policy, just individual seat sizes and further clarified where on a seat measurements would take place. The proposed 400mm seat dimension was noted as being used by other authorities across the country and although it was a slightly smaller than that used by the Council previously, it would allow the trade to utilise slightly smaller vehicles if they so wished. 
Mr Antony Schiller of Dennings Solicitors, representing KLM Taxis, Kettering Vehicle Rentals and Mike and Sharon Deely attended the meeting and made representations to the Committee.

Myra Bale, representing Kettering Taxi and Private Hire Association attended and made representations to the Committee.
Linda Collins, representing herself and her husband as licensed Hackney Carriage and Private Hire drivers attended and made representations to the Committee.
Mr Singh from Kettering Cabs attended and made representations to the Committee.

Mark Guest from A2B Cabs attended and made representations to the Committee

All speakers stated that the introduction of a seat dimension policy affecting all licenced vehicles would have a negative impact on the livelihoods of taxi operators and drivers across the borough. In addition, a number of the speakers felt that the consultation process undertaken by KBC was insufficient, with many interested parties unaware of the proposed policy and the existence of this committee meeting. Concerns were raised by speakers that the proposed policy was being introduced when there had never been a single recorded complaint from the travelling public on the issue of seat dimensions in licenced vehicles and was therefore unnecessary.

The Committee considered the proposed policy and asked a number of questions for clarification. Members considered the potential transitional arrangements for implementation of the proposed policy in relation to existing vehicles. Members believed that vehicles currently licenced for a specific number of passengers should not have the proposed policy applied to them when their annual licence was renewed. The policy would therefore only be applied to new and previously unregistered vehicles submitted to the authority for licensing assessment. 
Following discussion it was

RESOLVED  
that

1) While this policy did not prevent the Authority from using its discretion in this matter, the Authority did not envisage departing from this policy unless evidence of exceptional circumstances was provided. In preparing this policy the council had had regard to the seat width requirements for minibuses in Schedule 6 of The Road Vehicles (Construction and Use) Regulations 1986, being the current legislation on this subject. 

2) No seat or part of a seat, other than a wheelchair, in a Hackney Carriage or Private Hire Vehicle shall be less than 400mm wide per passenger. This was to be measured across the approximate centre line between the front and rear of the seat base. The measurement will relate to available seat space and will not take account of any part of the seat which is covered or overhung by a part of the interior of the car. This includes any part of a door which when closed affects the availability of seating space.

3) Where the number of passengers permitted by available seat width is less than the number applied for, the licence will be issued with a seating condition. This will state the number of passengers permitted to be carried and any limitations on where in the vehicle those passengers may sit to meet the requirements of this restriction.

4)  The committee considered transitional arrangements as part of the policy as follows: any vehicle currently licenced for a specific number of seats should remain licenced for that number of seats until the end of the vehicle’s useable life, which in line with KBC policy would be after the tenth year of registration. The policy would apply only to new vehicles licenced by KBC.
(The committee exercised its delegated powers to act in the matters marked*)
(The meeting started at 5.00pm and ended at 6.11pm)

Signed…………………………………………………….

Chair

djp
Licensing Committee 
29.07.15

